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FAIR FAMILY CALENDAR

KEEP
IN

TOUCH

Oregon Country Fair
442 Lawrence St.
Eugene, OR. 97401
(541) 343-4298, fax: 343-6554
ffn@oregoncountryfair.org
office@oregoncountryfair.org
oregoncountryfair.org (event info)
oregoncountryfair.net (business site)September

22 	 Last Day to Register to Vote in OCF 
2016 Elections

28 	 Food Committee, 5:15 pm, OCF Office

October
1 	 Last day to request an absentee ballot 

for timely delivery (You may request 
one after this date if you can return it 
in time for the meeting)

1 	 Diversity Task Force, Noon, OCF 
Office

3 	 Board of Directors Meeting, 7 pm, 
2621 Augusta St., Eugene

10 	 LUMP, 7 pm, OCF Office
13 	 Community Village, 7 pm, 454 

Willamette St, Eugene
22 	 Annual Membership Meeting, 21 N 

Grand, Eugene 6:30 pm 
26 	 Food Committee, 5:15 pm, OCF Office

November
1 	 Diversity Task Force, 5:30 pm, OCF 

Office
14 	 Board of Directors Meeting, 7 pm, 

2621 Augusta St., Eugene
15 	 LUMP, 7 pm, OCF Office

FFN STAFF  
EQUINOXERS

Tell us your name; your email address to be 
notified of the online version of the newsletter; 
your crew or booth number; name of your 
leader or booth rep; name of person who can 
verify your participation, and your mailing 
address if applying for membership.

Mail to: OCF, Membership/Mailing,  
442 Lawrence Street, Eugene, 97401.

Or Email to: office@oregoncountryfair.org

Get on the FFN and/or 
Voting Membership List

OCF Elections and Annual 
Meeting Schedule

New this year: SOs are eligible to vote!
•	8/26 — candidate statements due.
•	9/11 — candidate’s forum at the Hub yurt. 
•	9/22 — last day to register to vote in the 

annual election. 
•	10/1 — last day to request an absentee ballot.
•	10/22 — Annual Meeting and Election
Absentee ballots are not offered at the Fair 

office.
Candidate eligibility and membership infor-

mation is available at  http://www.oregoncoun-
tryfair.net/. 

Happy Birthday to Our
Fair Family Libras

Adam Dippy................Recycling
Alice Ellis Gaut............Sweep Crew
Alicia Locus..................White Bird
Amanda Griffith..........Lot Crew
Arna Shaw....................Elder
Artis ..............................Spoonman
Autumn Maker............Registration
Brian Keogh.................Main Stage 
Brian McVay.................Recycling
Cadence Rose...............Main Camp
Carissa Tremayne........Water
Carolee Lapeyere.........Ramblin’ Rose Cart
Christopher Bosch.......Booth L36
Dana Bauman..............Cheesecake maven
Daniel Levine...............Elder
Daniel Maddux............Traffic
Daniel Roth..................Quartermaster
Darb Yslas....................Lot Crew
Elizabeth Runte...........Registration
Ellen Singer..................Information
Eric Nusbaum..............Inventory
Gary P. Logan...............Fire
Gibraltar Aquarian......Entertainment
Ichabod ........................Communications
Indigo Ronlov..............Inventory
Jack Chadd...................Security
James Largent..............Lot Crew
Jesse Nine.....................Security
Johanna “Shadow” Leighty	 Showers
Jon Silvermoon............Dog Control
Kalita Todd...................Altared Space Booth
Lee Welch.....................Community Village
Leila Snow....................Elder
Lil Soto..........................Traffic
Lisbet Frey....................Lot Crew
Logan Ronlov...............Inventory
Madalyne Patterson....Registration
Melanie Morrison........Youth Stage
Michael Ashton............Water

Michael Connelly........Camping Crew
Miho Hosaka................Office Town
Mike Barkhuff..............Pre-Fair Kitchen
Mike Lovato.................Lot Crew
Murray Clemetson......Recycling
Newanna Glassman....Registration
Nick Lougee.................Office Town
Randall Kline...............Pre-Post Security
Rebecca Dravich..........Registration
Robert Albano..............IT
Robin Marks-Fife.........Elder
Robin Smith..................Back-up Manager
Rusty Caccivio.............Traffic
Seth Peck-Miller..........Pre-Post Security
Shasta Hatter................Admissions
Shirley Demaline.........Green Thumb - Flowers
Sid Manzanita..............Crafter
Tish Way.......................Pre-post Security
Todd Buchholz.............Fire
Vi Sadhana...................Childcare
Vivian Kelly..................White Bird
Vivian McPeak.............Ambiance
Yarrow Boye.................Pre-Post Security

Sound Bites
by Dean Middleton, Station Manager of KOCF-LPFM

I’m going to combine the August and September 
articles because I didn’t get a chance to share with you 
about KOCF’s exploits at the Fair. Hope you all had 
a great Fair! KOCF was at the Fair for the first time 
doing radio. We recorded the music at the Hoarse 
Chorale stage and replayed it the same evening. 
The collaborative efforts and professionalism of the 
Hoarse Chorale crew was just incredible. Their will-

ingness to provide us with a feed from the soundboard and mix it perfectly 
for our broadcasts created an incredible synergy for the entire weekend. A 
big thank you to Linda and Laura, Ethan, Armando, Neti, Austin, the teen 
team, just unbelievably quality people.

I’d also like to give a shout out to the OCF Management team. Having 
its own radio station is new to the Fair and it took some work on the part 
of the management team to figure out what we are and how we fit in at the 
Fair. Thank you again for your flexibility and genuine kindness to getting 
us a spot at the last minute. We are looking forward to building upon the 
relationships developed.

We have purchased a new computer, and installed a new automation 

system, “RadioBoss” on it. It was installed two weeks ago and if you have 
been listening you probably have noticed an improvement in our sound 
quality. The new automation system gives us capabilities that will allow us 
to continue to move the station forward. One capability that we hope to start 
using this week is automated stream playback. Elmira High School started 
up this week and we receive their feed via a stream. Now we can program 
the hand-off to occur at an exact time. It will be interesting to see how well 
the students do at this. It’s very much like hitting a network feed.

Thank you to all who have donated to our birthday celebration. A little bit 
here and a little bit there is how we survive. If you haven’t donated yet but 
are considering so, please do. Send your donation to KOCF, PO BOX 923, 
Veneta, OR 97487 or go to our website and donate through Paypal. Another 
feature the new software allows us to do is get printed reports on what the 
station ran at what time. This is critical for starting up Underwriting. We 
had a meeting this last weekend to begin the steps toward underwriting. 
If you run a business and would like to support the station and get some 
recognition for your business, please let me know. Send me an email at 
deanmiddleton10@gmail.com. Thank you all again.

Mary “Winnow” Doyon
Kim “Preserve” Griggs

norma “glean” sax
Brad “Pick” Lerch

Dan “Forage” Cohn
Niki “Ripen” Harris

Suzi “Pluck” Prozanski
Stephanie “Gather” Talbott

Michael “Harvest” Ottenhausen
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PROCESS WORK 
with

Richard Grimaldi, M.P.W.

Expand creative and joyous living with 
yourself, others and the larger world.

(541) 344-7604

 

 

    THE RITZ 
         Sauna & Showers 

               
Public & Private, Open-air, 

           Accessible Showers & Saunas 
 

     Serving the OCF Community since 1976 

Explore our web page - www.ritzsauna.com 
Visit our Facebook – The Ritz Sauna & Showers 

Recently Unclassified 
Material

We accept UnClassifieds up to 30 words for 
$5 each, per issue. Send listing with $5 to O.C.F.-
F.F.N. 442 Lawrence St. Eugene, OR 97401. For 
questions, information about display underwrit-
ing and to submit listings, Email bradlerch@aol.
com or call Brad @ 541-485-8265 (UnClassifieds 
not paid for by layout won’t run)

Craftsperson, possibly two, looking 
for a place within 25 miles of Eugene. 
Need about 5,000 sq. ft. of yard for 
plant nursry, shop, house with basic 
amenities + garden space would be nice. 
lunamoth@efn.org

Needed: Booth space for 2017. I’ve 
successfully sold my hats for 20+ years, 
have a great following. Will help with 
booth building/repair, year-round stor-
age, etc. Please contact coronahats@
gmail.com

LOSE SOMETHING AT THE FAIR? 
Please email lostandfound@oregon-
countryfair.org. Give a detailed descrip-
tion of your lost item as well as your 
contact information. If we have it, we 
will be sure to return it to you.

10/8      Danny Brown
10/13    Xylouris White / Emmett Kelly
10/14    Pigs on the Wing / Plant Eater
10/16    Common Kings / Ballyhoo!
10/20    Terry Bozzio Solo Drum Show
10/21    Henry’s Child / Jollymon
10/22    Space Jesus / Yheti
10/28    Andre Nickatina
10/29    Rasputina / Vita & The Woolf
10/31    Stooki-Sound / Woolymammoth
11/6      Through the Roots

Fawn Faribault
Helping Buyers & Sellers Change Places
Love Where You Live!
(541) 520-4818
fromfawn@gmail.com
fromfawn.com
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This newsletter is for the Oregon 
Country Fair Family and all material is 
volunteered from the membership.

Opinions expressed here are those of 
the authors and do not necessarily reflect 
the policies of the Fair or the FFN.

Letters must be limited to 300 words. 
They will be edited for length and clarity. 
Please include name, Fair Affiliation and 
a method of communication (i.e. phone 
number or e-mail).

FAMILY 
LETTERS

Fair Thee Well:  
Talon Percilick

by Diane Albino
Fair Board member and Community Village

Our most beloved son, grandson, brother, 
nephew, cousin and friend Talon Percilick passed 
away on August 26, 2016. He will be missed more 
than words can say.

Talon was born July 30, 1999, to Johanna Leighty 
and Mike Percilick. He grew up in Marcola and 
Eugene, and attended South Eugene High School. 
He was on Teen Crew at the Oregon Country Fair. 
He loved the Fair and attended Fair every year 
of his life. He grew up in Shower Central, and in 
the past few years camped with his grandmother 
in Community Village. He volunteered at Next 
Step Recycling.

Talon loved hiking in the woods, swimming at 
the river, and gathering agates. He loved parties 
with his friends and family. Talon was a chess 
player, a computer gamer, a devotee of physics, 
an amateur engineer who could build anything 
out of anything. He loved music, especially dub 
step and trap, rock ‘n’ roll, reggae and country 
music. He also loved traveling, and had been to 
Belize, Mexico, Canada and Africa.

Talon was brilliant, funny, kind, loving and 
philosophical.

He is survived by his parents, his siblings Mor-
gan and Levana Leighty-Largent, and Rex Strife, 
his grandmother Diane Albino, his grandfather 
Howard Leighty, his stepfather Marcus Largent, 
his stepmother Aelfgyva, his aunts Jessie Green, 
Abigail De Young and Donna Albino, his uncle 
Tony Albino and his cousin Tristan Green.

Talon, we will love you forever.

Attempt to Communicate
Dear Fair Family,

There have been accusations and name calling 
in letters to the FFN. (March, April 2016 issues) 
Members of the Diversity Task Force were called 
“culture police” and dishonest zealots. Archaeol-
ogy Crew was called “dig police.” Naming people 
and things is a strategy often used to enhance or 
discredit a person or object. For example, the totem 
pole was called what it is until it was perceived 
that there could be objections to a totem pole not 
constructed by indigenous people whose cultural 
heritage it embodies. Even though it is a pole of 
totems, as described on the Ritz video, the name 
was changed.

Going beyond past events, though, I offer a piece 
of writing by George Lakoff, a UC Berkeley profes-
sor emeritus of cognitive science and linguistics. 
Lakoff has written a new book, Moral Politics, on 
Trump and his use of language for mind control.  
Trump names people and things to define them 
in his followers’ minds. Lakoff discusses the term 
“political correctness,” used by Trump and other 
conservatives as a push back against being called 
racist and sexist. We know Trump calls people 
names, and there is method in it. Be careful what 
names you absorb into your mind. Name calling 
is insidious. 

According to Lakoff:
“Donald Trump expresses out loud everything 

they (his followers) feel—with force, aggression, 
anger, and no shame. All they have to do is sup-
port and vote for Trump and they don’t even have 
to express their ‘politically incorrect’ views, since 
he does it for them and his victories make those 
views respectable. He is their champion. He gives 
them a sense of self-respect, authority, and the 
possibility of power.” 

I encourage us to think about the words people 
use. With love and respect,
Mary Drew
Elder

Hi everyone, 
For those of you that do not know me, I 

serve at the pleasure of the Oregon Country 
Fair Board of Directors as their board secre-
tary. I am the one taking notes at the board 
meetings, attending the Financial Planning 
board meeting, and the one responsible for 
the board minutes in the Fair Family News. 
I am looking for letters of interest from the 
Fair Family for someone that is interested in 
eventually taking over my position. I am a 
couple of years from the five years I told my 
dear board colleagues that I would serve. In 
the interim, I would like to begin the process 
of succession early so that the board secretary 
volunteer candidate can begin understanding 
the work that goes on in service to the board. 
In that time, those interested will have the op-
portunity to see how coordinators, committees, 
staff and the board function month to month, 
financial year to financial year and Fair to Fair. 
You will also be able to occasionally fill in for 
me when work requires me to travel during 
a board meeting cycle. 

The best fit for this position will be someone 
with a curiosity of how the Fair operations and 
policy work to give us those beautiful three 
days in July. One with a few years experience 
coming to the Fair and being a part of our phil-
anthropic fund raising event would be ideal. 
Someone with typing skills, an understanding 
of budgets, meeting protocols and creating 
relationships would be plus. 

If you are interested in sending a letter of 
interest, please do so by emailing me at: 

ranturn.river@gmail.com
Randy Turney
Fair Board Secretary

If I Did Run...
Dear Fair Family,

As much as 
I would love to 
run for the BoD, 
I have not the 
wherewithall or 
enegy to give it 
the level it and 
you deserve. If 
I did, it would 
look something 
like this:

1) Above all, reverence for the Land, i.e. peo-
ple come here to be back with nature. Twenty 
years from now the pavillion will be normal 
but no natural. (As a lifetime VegManEC, I 
don’t care what you call it; water will come in 
and take that rock all over the park.)

2) Amplified music does not mean or should 
be “permitted” for juke/boom boxes, radios, 
car music and such as per Guidelines. To play 
an instrument is an Art and a Craft. Two boys 
on stilts playing a great Stars Wars theme with 
violins spiritually rejuvenates my soul!

3) To reinforce the agreements that we have 
via the Guidelines, i.e., banning the fireworks 
portion of the Fourth of July party in keep-
ing/supporting our Guidelines and Code of 
Conduct.

I challenge myself and any/all Elders to 
come out of the shade and on to a committee. 
I say, “Old School plus New School equals 
Better School!”

Bring back the Peach Pages (business direc-
tory). Maybe even a BoD review of budget 
and committees. 

Well, I’m full of it, however my pockets and 
time are not. As I always say, “If you vote for 
me, and I win, I will serve to the best of my 
abilities.”(And yes I still want a new president.)

Thank you for another Great Fair! Yours for 
the last 45 years and on!
Etienne “Auntie Em” Smith
Main Camp Security-QM-JYD-Elder

Apprentice Sought
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Annual Membership Meeting and Election
 6:30 pm, Saturday, Oct. 22, 2016, Whiteaker School, 21 N. Grand St., Eugene Oregon

The 2016 Oregon Country Fair candidate statements 
below are published as submitted to the OCF Election 
Committee without editing. The views contained herein 
are the views of the candidates and not of the Oregon 
Country Fair. The Election Committee included only 
the contact information provided and approved by the 
candidates for publication.
Individuals must be 18 or older and an active, registered 
member in order to serve on the Board of Directors. 
Seven directors will be elected to serve a two-year term.

2016 OCF Elections Timeline

Meet the candidates! The forum was held on September 11 and videos 
are now on the internet. Find it at oregoncountryfairforum.org.

Oct. 1: Last day to request an absentee ballot for timely delivery. You 
may request one after this date if you can return it in time for the 
meeting. Ballots that arrive after the meeting are not counted. Email: 
elections@oregoncountryfair.org or send your absentee request to 
elections at the Fair office address (see other side). Please include your 
current address with your request. 
Email: elections@oregoncountryfair.org
Absentee ballots are not available from OCF office staff. 

Oct. 22: Annual Meeting 
Come vote at Whiteaker School, 21 North Grand St, Eugene, Oregon, 
6:30 PM.  Results are counted and announced after the meeting.

DIANE ALBINO
iriedi@yahoo.com
	
Dear Fair Family,

I am seeking your support to represent 
you once again on the board of the Oregon 
Country Fair. I am a long term Fair Family 
member, with three generations now at the 
Fair. I serve on the Elders Committee, the 
Personnel Committee, the Bylaws Commit-
tee and the Diversity Task force.

 Next summer is the 50th anniversary of 
the Summer of Love. The Summer of Love 
was the peak of the hippie movement of the 
sixties in San Francisco. I was so lucky to 
live in San Francisco during those special 
years.

Out of that time comes the values that have shaped the Fair, and the 
lives of so many of us. Our Vision Quest Goals reflect those values. We 
are in a time of change and growth at the Fair. . I believe it is time to form 
a long range planning committee that incorporates financial planning, 
land based planning, values planning, philanthropy planning, and so 
much more. I believe that the decisions we make should be in line with 
our goals. I believe that we are, first of all, a gathering of our families, and 
as such, we should be proactive to make sure that we don’t have policies 
and guidelines that kick active and contributing family members “off 
the island.”  I want to have opportunities for all elders and teens to have 
fulfilling opportunities at the Fair.  Peace, love, and happiness to you all.

2016 OCF Board of Directors Candidate Statements

Ballot Instructions

To:  All active members of the Oregon Country Fair, having voting member-
ship as required and defined in the bylaws of the Oregon Country Fair. The 
OCF bylaws were changed and now ask that voting members vote at least 
once every three years in order to remain on the voting list.

Instructions for All Ballots
1. There are 7 vacancies scheduled to be filled. You may use X’s or checks 
to vote for 7 or fewer candidates. If you vote for more than 7 using X’s or 
checks, your ballot will not be counted.

ANN BENNETT-ROGERS
a.two@namewithheldbyrequest.com
541-757-0650

I am running for the Board of Directors 
to support the Guidelines and Goals of the 
Fair. I attended my first Fair in 1973 and 
became involved in the OCF as a volunteer 
in 1986. Subsequently, my entire family 
has participated as volunteers. I believe 
I am well qualified for a Board position, 
as I bring over 25 years of environmental 
planning on Federal, State and private 
lands. This has all been with an emphasis 
on conservation and restoration of the land 
within a sound economic framework. The 
Fair cannot implement activities without 
looking at the long and short-term effects of these actions upon the land 
and the event. There are both environmental and economic effects of 
our activities. As stated in our Code of Conduct, reverence for the land 
is one of the pillars of the Oregon Country Fair. My experience and 
knowledge will help with our stewardship and support the Fair as we 
move forward. The need for adequate kitchen facilities for ourselves 
must be considered within our envisioned land use. Our infrastructure, 
including sufficient amenities such as water and toilets, needs to be 
maintained both for the public and ourselves. Improvements must be 
undertaken whenever opportunity presents itself. We need to support 
recycling and ‘pack-it-in/pack-it-out’ for all our activities. Please vote 
for Ann Bennett-Rogers for the Board of Directors. 

Proposed Ballot Advisory Measure
I move that we cancel the so-called 4th of July “party,” effective immediately, and return to 
compliance with Guideline #17 paragraph (6) which states in total: FIREWORKS ARE PRO-
HIBITED AT ALL TIMES.      ___ agree	 ___ disagree

Statement was turned in by Michael Forster with 25 verified voting member signatures for inclusion 
on the 2016 annual meeting agenda and ballot.

2. More vacancies have been known to occur before the close of balloting. 
If you wish to vote for more than 7 candidates, please use numbers to mark 
your votes until all the candidates you intend to vote for are assigned a 
number. (You may assign a number to every name on this ballot and to all 
written-in names, if you want.) Number your votes sequentially, starting 
with 1. Only those votes with numbers up to the number of vacancies will 
be counted. For example, if there should be eight vacancies, votes numbered 
one through eight will be counted. Do not assign the same number to more 
than one name.  
3. Facsimile ballots will not be counted. 

Absentee Ballots
4. If you make an error on your ballot, or you are missing a ballot or return 
envelope, please leave a message for the Elections committee at the Oregon 
Country Fair office at 541-343-4298 or email elections@oregoncountryfair.org.
5. Enclose and seal the ballot in the Secrecy Envelope (fold only if neces-
sary). Put the Secrecy envelope in the envelope addressed to the Oregon 
Country Fair.
6. Place your signature and legibly print your name and your mailing ad-
dress on the return envelope where indicated. Envelopes that do not have 
a signature will not be opened or counted.
7. Submission of an absentee ballot appoints the Secretary of the OCF as 
proxy to cast the member’s votes as indicated on the ballot.
8. Absentee ballots must be received in the Oregon Country Fair office (442 
Lawrence, Eugene) no later than 5:00 PM, Saturday, October 22, 2016 or 
turned in at the Annual Meeting. 

All Ballots
9. If you are voting at the Annual Meeting, October 22, 2016, turn in your 
ballot at the elections table at Whiteaker School (21 N Grand, Eugene) before 
the election closes. Ballots that arrive after the meeting are not counted.
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MICHAEL HEJAZI
michaelhejazi@gmail.com  

Hello Fair Family, 
My name is Michael Hejazi and 

I would love to earn your vote 
this OCF election.

Why vote for me? You want 
to continue to have energized, 
creative, sustainable, radically 
inclusive, safe, soul enlivening, 
mind expanding, happy fairs that 
will help you and all your kin go 
Further and Further, with luck 
for decades to come--and that’s 
my vision too, my commitment 
to our rebellious cause--to make magic for one another!

I’ve made my career representing the interests of others with differ-
ing agendas, in labor relations and human services, bringing people 
together to achieve common goals. Currently I am a crisis counselor 
with Hourglass—a free 24-hour drop in clinic in Eugene that provides 
non-medical triage, mediation, and referral services to anyone in Lane 
County. A near impossible occupation, there I’ve proven to be capable 
of influencing a radical shift in the perspective of others, branded a 
liberator and protector. 

What I intend to be doing as a board member is just this: talking to one 
another, showing love, building community, raising great effigies, and 
throwing amazing events that take us on strange wonderful journeys 
together. I keep up with OCF Family News, staying informed about the 
issues of the day. As a board member I’ll build on our strengths and 
assumed weaknesses, taking every opportunity to learn and better and 
improve the situations of our community, our volunteers, performers, 
vendors, and fairgoers--always building capacity while keeping costs 
down. I’d like to streamline volunteer protocols without hampering fun, 
ensure safety without undermining liberties, and advance creativity 
without hindering necessary reflection. 

I’m ready to hit the ground dancing! I’ll look forward to meeting 
you, to discussing your vision for fair, and helping to see your dreams 
come true. Until soon. 

JOHN ‘CHEWIE’ BURGESS
chewieburgess@yahoo.com
541-221-6408 

Hello Fair Family,
As a person who has been in-

volved in many aspects of the 
Oregon Country Fair for almost 31 
years, and having had the oppor-
tunity to serve on the Board, I have 
gotten a lot from Our Fair. Now, as 
we continue our journey towards 
significant changes going forward, 
I am again asking for your support 
as I run for the board. I feel that with 
your support and constructive input 
together we can continue to create 
and implement functional policy for 
the positive change & challenges ahead. Current issues seemingly are: 

•  Tweaking and fixing the many changes surrounding the move of 
the craft lot, I really welcome constructive input and ideas from ALL 
of us on this issue.  

• Still I see a significant opportunity in growing our fair responsibly. 
I think it is time to seriously look at and continue working toward a 
growth that allows both input and mindful consultation with ALL parties 
on capacity issues, i.e. camping numbers, infrastructure, sound, sharing 
and overall impacts to our land. To that end I would like to continue to 
actively strive for implementing a more inclusive discussion with ALL 
family in that process. 

• I will continue to work to promote and build a “community” center 
on our upland property, because it’s past time.

• Addressing Our Families issues and Concerns respectfully and 
timely.

The devil still being in the details, if elected, I will continue to work 
with other board members and listen to ALL fair family to facilitate pur-
poseful, responsible, and fundamentally fair ways to address these and 
other issues that continue to and constantly newly present themselves.

Thank you for your consideration, and please contact me personally 
with any concerns anytime.

WILL GANSER
will.ganser@gmail.com

Dear Fair Family,
I am asking for your vote to 

serve on the BOD.
I began attending the OCF 

after my family moved to Eugene 
in 1988, and have neve missed 
a Fair since.

In 1997, when I was 13-years-
old, a friend and his mom invited 
me to attend the Fair as part of 
his mom’s food booth. That year, 
and for a few years, I found my-
self camping next to Charlie Ruff 
and his Water Gate Security crew. 
Also that year I found a Teen 
Crew shirt on the ground before the festival started, and with encourage-
ment from Charlie and his camp, I got to help on a security crew at the 
Dragon Entrance where another friend of mine had been assigned. I was 
hooked! I spent the next five-years with Teen Crew, and then two-years 
on an External Security crew. For the past 16-years, I have been part of 
the Ritz Sauna & Showers, where I am currently a Crew Coordinator.

If you elect me to the Board, I will bring my experiences, thoughtful-
ness, ability to listen, and critical thinking skills to the position. Some 
areas I would like to focus on include: interfacing with, and responding 
to the needs of our Elders; the concerns of Booth People and protecting 
their rights; enabling the Barter Fair to resume; erecting a Community 
Center; supporting KOCF and Culture Jam; and moving the Teddy Bear 
Picnic back to Saturday.

The OCF has very much informed who I am in this world, and I would 
be honored for anopportunity to serve our community as a member of 
the BOD. Thank you.

CHARLIE JOHNSON
corvallischarlie@hotmail.com

It would be an honor and privi-
lege to represent the fair family on 
the board of directors. My history 
is over 20 years of service. The first 
10 years I ran the sound company 
at Hoarse Chorale and the last 12 
have been as the voice of the south 
sweep. This experience has given 
me the opportunity to meet many 
of our family and also give our 
visitors one last positive experience 
before they head home. 

Many of you may not know my 
name or recognize my face, but that is OK with me as I prefer to stay off 
the radar. During the last 10 years I have been an active participant in 
board meetings, amplified sound after hours, and pre-post management. 
Working with and having friends in many other facets of the fair has 
given me great insight to the workings of the fair and it’s volunteers. 

Having worked in management at Da Vinci Days, Eugene Celebration 
and the Portland Rose Festival I have experience in what it takes to put 
on a major event in this state. With experience with big budgets and 
issues that can go along with these types of events, and I look forward 
to dealing with the challenges they present. 

My promise is, when making a decision I want to know that the 
coordinators affected have had a chance to present their ideas and 
concerns. It is very important that, as a board member, I remember the 
ripple effect our decisions make. 

My goals are; to work with the family to reduce the load on recy-
cling by taking our stuff home at the end of the fair, add more revenue 
streams, reduce costs, and start discussing long-term issues around 
growth and finances. 

Thank you for your consideration
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INDIGO RØNLOV
indigo.ocf@gmail.com

The OCF truly is unlike anything 
else in the world. Together, we co-
create an extraordinary, magical, and 
unique experience. Over twenty-six 
years of participation, my knowl-
edge of Fair’s many active systems 
has deepened and broadened. I see 
the importance of the big picture as 
well as the myriad details necessary 
to help guide policy decisions. Our 
Board is to shape policy that is fair, functional, fiscally sound, and serves 
the OCF as a whole. To serve on the Board is to understand and care for 
this whole, which consists of:

•	 the OCF Land—home to the river, trees, flowers, grasses, birds, 
bees, beavers, bear, deer, frogs, dragonflies, and more; 

•	 the Employees, Crews, Committees, and innumerable Others who 
build, staff, and oversee the event in a variety of ways; 

•	 the Artisans and Crafters who honor the sustainable and time 
honored livelihood of working with one’s hand to create; 

•	 the Nourishers who prepare and feed us their yummy foods;
•	 the Musicians, Actors, Vaudevillians, and Entertainers who delight 

us with their endless variety of presentations and performances; 
•	 the Activists, Non-profits, and Sustainability Entrepreneurs who 

offer another way to consider and act;
•	 The Elders who have done so much and the Youth who will inherit 

it all from us;
•	 the many Sacred Spaces altared with intention and love throughout 

our beloved land;
•	 the Public who join in the festivities for a day or three; 
•	 the Neighbors and Community of Veneta—a wide, eclectic group 

on the spectrum of full support and participation to dislike and 
frustration;

•	 the contracted Vendors and Partners who do so much to make it 
all possible;

•	 and, the Profound Effect participation in the OCF has on the indi-
vidual, the community, and the world. 

Thank you for your consideration.

RICK LAMBERT
prankstr67@hotmail.com

Hello. My name is Rick Lambert 
and I’m running to serve on the OCF 
Board of Directors. I’ve been coming 
to the Fair for more than 25 years, 
with most of those being a member 
of Traffic Crew. The Fair is one of the 
most important events in my life, 
with everyone involved energizing 
my spirit for another year. I wish to 
serve in a new way, to help ensure that 
all Fair Family, volunteers, vendors, 
entertainers, and guests will be able 
to continue creating this magic.

I am dedicated to this land we call 
our home and want to not only continue our stewardship of it but to 
improve upon it. I will work to see the Fair invest more in renewable 
energy sources, with the goal of  becoming self-sustaining. I would like 
to see our amazing recycling efforts become even greater. Zero waste 
IS an attainable dream.

Without our dedicated volunteers the events we have every year 
would not happen. Not only the July Fair itself but Culture Jam, the 
Teddy Bear Picnic, and others. I believe it’s time to place a higher value 
on our volunteers’ labor and efforts. I’d like to discuss ways to do this.

Something else we can all be proud of is Fair philanthropy. The Fair 
Family helps so many worthwhile causes through the distribution of the 
Jill Heinman fund, Bill Wooten Endowment Fund, and direct contribu-
tions to non-profits that share many of the same visions of peace, love, 
and social justice that we all value. I look forward to being involved in 
a more direct way with this good will.

I ask for your vote, as well your help, so our Family can continue to 
be a source of inspiration for decades to come. Thank you.

KENYA LUVERT
K.luvert@comcast.net

Hello Fair Family,
I have lived in Eugene most of 

my life and in my adult years have 
connected to culture and arts with 
youth and their families. I enjoy 
mentoring and encouraging oth-
ers to rediscover their imagination 
and creativity, the essence of the 
Fair. I have served as youth staff for 
the Oregon Country Fair Culture 
Jam program for six years and 
on the OCF Diversity committee 
to the board addressing cultural 
competency, recruitment and inclusion of people of color for OCF events. 
In the Eugene community, I have worked with 4J School District, the City 
of Eugene Parks and Recreation, the NAACP, and I am currently on the 
CALC Board.

I have a vision of expanding the Country Fair’s mission beyond its 
physical borders. The world comes to Veneta for the weekend in July, and 
I would like to expand community outreach so that the Fair extends its 
vision beyond Veneta. If the Fair has a vision to increase diversity then 
we need to go out directly to the communities where we seek to build 
relationships.

I am excited for the opportunity to add my unique perspective as a 
woman of color who was raised in the Pacific Northwest to the Oregon 
Country Fair Board. I believe that my skillset that includes social work, 
networking, community engagement and involvement and social justice 
will be beneficial to the OCF organization.  

Vote for me and align with the first goal of the Oregon Country Fair 
to increase diversity beginning with multicultural board representation.

JACK MAKARCHAK
541-570-2923                                                                                                                                          
                                             
Dear members,

My volunteer responsibilities are; 
BOD member, its current president, 
helping our construction team pre fair 
and at Watergate Security checking 
passes during fair. 

Communication with all OCF 
participants is essential help for the 
BOD to deliberate policy to create a 
vibrant gathering for our patron’s. 
This exchange of ideas is the keystone 
to building the types of relationships 
between ourselves and the larger com-
munity that will ensure our events future. Respect for one another’s 
passions as we build consensus to move us forward is not always easy 
but definitely needed.  As BOD members we need to listen and realize 
how fortunate we are to have both elder wisdom and youthful leader-
ship to continue the struggle for a just world and a healthy earth. Our 
challenge is a growth trajectory that stays fair and sustainable. At this 
point we need to be creative and thoughtful about being in compliance 
with agencies that have jurisdiction over our event and site and how 
we grow our internal capacities, parking, camping and land use. Please 
consider how much we consume to gather. Less really is more, which 
reflects our core value of reverence for the land. 

This past year the Diversity Task Force engaged us in a dialogue about 
cultural sensitivities. It was very enlightening. The floor debate showed 
me how each of us thinks about cultural differences. It was a good start 
for the next discussion. A more diverse fair shows our love best to all.  

Our strength lies in our history and consistency both of which are 
going to be more important than ever because of the changes we are 
experiencing and the opportunities yet to come. Knowledgeable leader-
ship is critical as well as new voices willing to serve. Thank you SOP’s, 
everyone please vote.  

peace and love  
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SUE THEOLASS
541-688-6679
theolass@efn.org

      oregon country fair is a labor 
of love. the past two years these ef-
forts allowed us to open xavanadu, 
welcome four new employees, give 
thousands of dollars to community 
organizations, continue support of 
culture jam, replace a major culvert, 
create the diversity task force, have 
video/audio recordings of board 
meetings, listen to kocf online and 
have barter fair once our special use 
permit is granted.

    as a ‘boothie’ much of my focus is craft and food committees. craft 
committee and craft inventory strive to assure all craft is made by the 
juried crafters. we continue to educate the craft community about poli-
cies/procedures and support crafters by trying to resolve their concerns. 
this year two crafters met criteria,  earning permanent booth placement. 
food committee collaborates with booths to offer more organic, non-
gmo, locally sourced ingredients and encourage silver star specials to 
support volunteers. lately we’ve brought in new booths/carts including 
gluten free and raw food options.

   serving endowment committee gives me a greater appreciation of 
how our philanthropy inspires and encourages area youth by funding 
art and nature projects.  

attending path planning meeting i’ve learned how fair’s aspects 
overlap and come together.

   i want to work towards a tobacco free fair by 2019.
   we have many infrastructure needs so our money needs to go fur-

ther to accomplish this. crew and booth fees will increase to help cover 
our collective needs, i want to find an equitable balance.

   our internal population nearly doubles every decade, this is not 
sustainable. i want to explore crew and booth staff efficiency, purpose 
and communication in order to fairly slow our growth.

    2017 will be my 30th fair as a volunteer, this has been a profoundly 
life enhancing experience. i would appreciate your support as i do my 
best to serve peach and dragon. 

thank you.

ELLEN SINGER
e_singer@efn.org 

Greetings, Fair Family!
My name is Ellen Singer. I’ve 

worked for 20 years as a volunteer 
on our Information Crew. The 
Oregon Country Fair has always 
inspired me and nourished me on 
so many levels -- so much laughter 
and fun with my family of cultural 
creatives!

I’ve been asked to run for our 
Board, and I’m ready, willing and 
able to serve you. My diligence, 
resourcefulness, positive attitude, analytical skills and professional 
training/experience (35 years of lawyering, three years as ombudsman/
advocate for mental patients under OHP, Volunteer Court-Appointed 
Special Advocate/CASA for severely abused/neglected children, Big 
Sister, Youth Mentor, two OCF mediation retreats, peer counseling) and 
participation on boards (with excellent attendance and leadership) equip 
me to tackle any issue thoughtfully. I’ll take no stand on an issue until 
I’ve fully researched the situation. I favor protecting live acoustic music 
from obliteration by amplified and recorded sound. I would like the Fair 
to provide better compensation for all of our hard-working entertainers 
and volunteers. I consider the Fair’s role as a loving and mutually sup-
portive community at least as important as our main event. I’m committed 
to environmental awareness and stewardship. I would like to continue a 
conversation about using the land for more events, including expansion 
of the Culture Jam program, if this can be done in an environmentally 
responsible way. It seems to me that all Fair Family, not just staff, would 
benefit from attending Human Intervention Training. Everybody needs 
to learn about grounding and how to have a three-chip interaction!

I love the Fair and appreciate the many roles it plays in our commu-
nity’s lives. I would be happy to answer your questions, so please feel 
free to contact me.

Peaches and Love

We are thrilled to thank our generous donors in 2016! This year’s donations to 
the Jill Heiman Vision Fund topped the charts with a record $34,654 in total. For 
the fourth year in a row, donors maxed out the Board’s matching contribution of 
$20,000. This year, individuals and Fair booths donated $14,654 in cash, checks, 
and food vouchers to the Jill Heiman Vision Fund. 

Thanks to these many generous donors, the fund recently donated $34,654 to 
six nonprofit groups meeting basic needs. This year’s donations will provide: 

•  Starter cooking kits at Laurel Hill Center so people with mental illness can 
take home pots and pans needed for making the healthy recipes they learned in 
cooking class;

•  Basic food provisions for the Assistance League’s Weekend Food Pantry Pro-
gram serving River Road and Howard elementary schools in Eugene, plus easily 
prepared, nutritious food for the Weekend Backpack program for preschoolers 
with parents who have developmental disabilities;

•  Two new exam tables with warming drawers and a new microscope for 
Planned Parenthood of Southwest Oregon’s Regional Health and Education 
Center;

•  Funds for the Urgent Necessities Fund at Pearl Buck Center to serve people 
with developmental disabilities and their families;

•  Funds for the Emergency Support Fund serving low-income seniors over 
age 60 in urban and rural areas of Lane County through the Lane Senior Support 
Coalition;

•  Bus passes to give low-income people in the Fern Ridge community access 
to jobs, health care, education, and other basic travel needs through Mid Lane 
Cares’ Project Urban Access program.

Jill Heiman, who died in 1991, was an early Fair attorney largely responsible for 
the Fair’s original land purchase. Vision Fund donations honor her commitment 
to community. Over the years, the Jill Heiman Vision Fund has donated more 
than $420,000. One dollar and one food voucher at a time, our wonderful donors 
help make a difference in our community. Thank you!

  Fair Philanthropy: Donors Set Record for 
JHVF Generosity

Dear Jill Heiman Vision Fund Committee,
I want to say Thank You so very much for your kind-

ness in approving Mid Lane Cares bus passes for our 
low-income residents to better access much-needed ser-
vices with assurance transportation will not be an issue.

It is my hope that with the additional funds from 
your very generous donors, I will be able to implement 
laundry services for low/no income students in the Fern 
Ridge Schools. I had mentored a young man through his 
high school years, and when he had clean clothes his 
performance in school and sports improved greatly. It is 
my hope that with a basic need met, students can focus 
on their education and not worry about clean clothes.

Again, Thank You for your generosity and kindness.
Sincerely,
DeAnna Townsend
Director, Event Coordinator, Mid Lane Cares

by Jill Heiman Vision Fund committee
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BOARD OF DIRECTORS  
MEETING 

SEPTEMBER 12, 2016
Hub Yurt

Board members present: Chewie Burgess (al-
ternate,) Casey Marks-Fife, Justin Honea, Lucy 
Kingsley, Jack Makarchek (president), Indigo Ron-
lov (vice president), Kirk Shultz, Jon Silvermoon, 
Lawrence Taylor (Alternate), Sue Theolass, Bear 
Wilner-Nugent. Peach Gallery present: Staff (Tom, 
Stephanie, Robin and Shane), Officers (Hilary, Eric 
and Randy), and 43 members and guests.

New Business
Appoint Benn Rogers and Steve Gorham to Bud-

get Committee (Hilary)
Ballot measure contributions (Jon)
Appoint Indigo to Financial Planning Commit-

tee (Bear)
Revenue Projection presentation (Hilary)
Add Stephanie Talbott as signer for credit card 

account
Chewie moved and LT seconded to move from 

New to Old Business giving $1,000 to Standing 
Rock Sioux for the No Dakota Pipeline move-
ment.

Motion passed: 10-0.

Announcements
Heidi: The Annual Meeting of the Oregon Coun-

try Fair where Board members are elected is on 
October 22, 2016, at Whitaker School starting at 
6:30 pm.

Jon: A video of the September 11 Candidate’s 
Forum is posted online at http://www.oregon-
countryfairforum.org/

Kirk: I am not running for the Board this cycle, 
but I want to encourage everybody to register and 
vote in the upcoming election. I will be continuing 
working with my various committees.

Chewie: Remember Bubba Breach and Frank 
Sharpy in your good thoughts. Both are going 
through some medical challenges.

Heidi: Thank you to Robert Jacobs and Rich 
Locus for their work to record and post the candi-
date’s forum.

Sue: Diane Albino’s grandson died in a freak 
accident. Please send her love and light.

Stephanie: From norma —We are sad to an-
nounce that the following people have passed 
on since the Fair: Ong Kar Walen (Security and 
performer), Eagle Park Slim (performer), Maria 
Moondance (crafter), Talon Percilik (Teen Crew, 
Community Village, son of Joanna Leighty, Shower 
Crew coordinator and grandson of Diane Albino, 
Board member), Mike Sheehan (Bus crew), Thomas 
Graham (Decon).

Staff Reports
Tom: August is a busy month on site and this 

year was no exception. We had a wonderful Teddy 
Bear picnic and it was my first. Great music, great 
food, great people. I have heard some folks express 
concern over the picnic being on a Sunday again 
and staff will be looking into the possibility of al-
ternating the day from Sunday to Saturday regu-
larly. Some folks really like Sunday, though, so it’s 
a tough call. Culture Jam was once again another 
success and I’m very pleased to once again have 
been able to play a small part in it this year. These 
are some really great and talented young people 
and the whole Fair should be proud of what we 
accomplish there.

We had our financial planning meeting last 
week and I’m very much looking forward to work-
ing with the whole committee on keeping the Fair 
on firm financial ground. In that vein, we will be 
convening a subcommittee to focus on long-term 
financial planning. Rather than looking at our com-
ing year we would like to take the next step and 
begin planning our financial future 3, 10, 20 years 
down the road. We have a lot of issues we need to 
address that can have large financial impacts on our 
organization. This includes the building of a more 
substantial bridge to the Far Side and a road to the 

Far Side coming off Territorial Road. Then there’s 
the community center, dry storage and a host of 
other things we will be identifying, prioritizing and 
developing budgets for. Eric is particularly inter-
ested in developing this process and I look forward 
to this subcommittee getting together.

I’m happy to report that Shelly is now a regular, 
full-time employee of the Oregon Country Fair as 
she has passed through her probationary period. 
Shelly is a real pleasure to work with and I’m very 
happy to say that her son Gunner and my son Milo 
have become fast friends.

Hilary and I met with Jones and Roth to go over 
our 2015 financial statement so that is in the works 
now as well.

Charlie Ruff, Crystalyn, Thom Lanfear and I met 
with our land use attorney, Bill Kloos, to go over 
what we can expect at this week’s hearing regard-
ing our SUP. The hearing is September 15, at 9:30 
am in the Willamette Building’s Goodson room 
at 3040 North Delta Highway in Eugene. This is a 
public hearing and anyone may speak. We don’t 
think we need to rally our Fair Family for this hear-
ing, but anyone who is interested is welcome. We 
are hopeful that we will get through this process 
with our permit intact and we are confident we will 
be able to address all of the concerns made in the 
appeal. County staff still supports our application 
and we feel good about it.

The Community Center Committee has been 
active and we have completed our survey of the 
area using LIDAR data. This will in turn be used 
to develop a waste water/septic system for review 
by the county. 

The story pole archaeological survey was com-
pleted and submitted to SHPO for review. If ac-
cepted, work on the Story Pole pedestal can begin.

Finally, I would like to ask the Board that they 
make Stephanie Talbott an Oregon Country Fair 
credit card holder. As Stephanie grows into the AA 
position, the credit card will be a useful tool.

And that concludes my report for September.

Shane: August turned out to be a busy and chal-
lenging month onsite. In early August we had an 
incredibly successful Culture Jam, followed by the 
Teddy Bear Picnic. I would like to thank Bennett 
Rogers, Drake Baker and the site staff for helping 
prepare Alice’s, making Culture Jam a success. 
Everyone worked long days for nearly two weeks 
preparing for the event.

Right after Culture Jam, staff began preparing 
for the Teddy Bear Picnic. Many items used for 
the picnic were already in use at Culture Jam and 
needed to be collected and moved. I would like to 
thank Sheldon, Tye and the other traffic volunteers 
for helping prepare all the food and BBQ sauce on 
Saturday, and then cooking over a hot grill for sev-
eral hours on Sunday.

A special shout out goes to Jeff and Shelly for 
helping set up the event. They set up tables and 
dishwashing stations, transported the stage, and 
located the grills, fire extinguishers and propane 
burners. Jeff shuttled coolers, corn and chicken 
from the Warebarn to Main Stage for several hours 
Sunday while I helped cook and do dishes. Both 
helped me prepare the cooking site for fire safety, 
so that the Oregon Department of Forestry could 
perform an onsite inspection and permit us to have 
the event due to elevated fire precautions.

I want to thank norma for supporting Stephanie 
and me on the picnic logistics, and helping me with 
the shopping. A special thanks goes to Crystalyn. 
She helped me clean dishes for hours on Saturday 
before the picnic, from cambros, to cutlery, pots, 
pans and serving trays.

Stephanie, thank you for making two special 
trips to site delivering perishables, and taking the 
time to inventory the reefers and kitchen. It was 
helpful to have two people deciding what items 
could be used for the picnic and for populating the 
shopping list.

Thank you to David Hoffman and the other 
folks, who volunteered to greet folks with a smile, 
and direct them to parking areas. David also spent a 
lot of time creating greeter guidelines for the picnic, 
educating those who don’t have experience at the 
greeter post.

Thank you to Recycling for setting up the vari-
ous recycling kiosks, and my final thank you is to 
the crews that showed up to have small work par-
ties, helping us button up the site for the upcoming 
winter.

The Beaver Open was a smashing success again 
this year, and it is a real pleasure to see this group of 
folks gather and build community each year. Paul 
Vorvick and his team do a wonderful job organiz-

ing and making this event safe and enjoyable for 
all who attend.

This past weekend was the last event for Sep-
tember this year. The site hosted a wedding for two 
long-term OCF volunteers from Pre-Fair Kitchen 
Crew. Congratulations to John Lassen and Kris 
Donald for their recent marriage. It was a lovely 
ceremony and I was honored to attend.

I would like to remind the vendors that August 
31 was the deadline to remove any personal items 
from the site and to winterize booths as per the OCF 
guidelines. I have begun the end-of-year booth in-
spections, and have noticed that there are several 
booths that haven’t met the OCF Guidelines and 
Construction manual criteria. Many booths with 
lofts have left ladders in place that aren’t blocked 
or dismantled, allowing easy access. It is our re-
sponsibility to limit the possibility of folks getting 
hurt while onsite. Another widespread issue is that 
many floors are still down including loft floors. I 
know many are in a hurry to leave, and often items 
are overlooked, or forgotten. Please make sure you 
are meeting the expected requirements.

If your booth has any issues, or you need still 
to remove some last-minute items, please email 
shane@oregoncountryfair.org to make arrange-
ments. By the middle of October, I will be sending 
out documentation and pictures to the booth repre-
sentatives who are not in compliance with the OCF 
Guidelines and Construction manual. This may 
be the final opportunity you receive to finish your 
booth’s winterization.

Also remember that gates to the site open at 9 
am and they usually close around dusk, depending 
on staff schedules. Please note that all internal gates 
are locked, limiting access to the event area.

In between events Jeff, Shelly and I have begun 
to put the Fair to rest for the winter. Many items 
have been put into storage and we have begun 
dismantling Main Camp, putting stages away, and 
doing dimensional runs. Just finding dry areas to 
store the Fair equipment is difficult, and we spend 
a lot of time shuffling items around to make space 
for items that cannot be stored outside. Dry storage 
is now at a premium as we continue to grow. Those 
crews that have been storing personal items, such 
as couches, futons, bedding and furniture onsite, 
need to start bringing these items home after the 
event. However, I do thank you for packing it up 
and placing it somewhere other than your camp, or 
in the flood plain. As we continue to grow, we need 
more space to store items needed for the event; per-
sonal camp storage isn’t a Fair necessity.

Furthermore, I would like to remind everyone 
that we are a “pack it in, pack it out event.” Please 
stop leaving tents, chairs, furniture, beds, rugs and 
other items. It takes the staff an enormous amount 
of time to clean up camps and dispose of what 
people left behind. Please take the time to clean up 
after yourselves. The Fair doesn’t need one more 
tent, carpet remnant or overstuffed couch. If you 
brought it to site, please take it home when you 
leave.

Shelly: I have gotten to know all the post-Fair 
happenings that have been entirely new to me this 
year. I am impressed with Culture Jam and the 
work of Robin and Leslie. I watched kids partici-
pating that were transformed. The Beaver Open 
has such a sweet scene. These guys are not kidding 
when it comes to hacky sacking — it was really fun. 
The Fair has donated hundreds of hay bales to local 
cattle and pig farmers. It has been really fun getting 
to know the farmers in the community when they 
come to pick up hay bales. Gunner’s first day at 
kindergarten was today at Elmira Elementary. It 
turns out his principal, Michelle, works at Hilltop 
Bakery during the Fair. We are excited about our 
new chapter this fall.

Stephanie: The feedback I received on the Teddy 
Bear Picnic says it was a success. I want to give 
a huge thank you to: Kristie Krinock, Tai Tran, 
Sheldon Doughty, Bill Koss, Joseph Newton, Cody 
French, Geno, Doug Stejskal, Heidi Pullen, Jack 
Flash, Rufus, Camshaft, Cher Bear, Sue Theolass, 
Jain Elliott, Sue Barnhart, Mambo, DJ Rogers, Dan-
iel Straub and his brother, David Hoffman, Cathy 
Coulson, Tori and Durwin Hoskins, Palmer Parker, 
AJ, Arrow Anders, Rick Lambert, Brad Reid, Bob 
Fennesey, Dick Stewart, Jen-Lin Hodgden, Anna 
Christina Winton, Jesse Autuchovich, Jon Pincus, 
Brad Lerch, Anita Sweeten, Amy Hand and Recy-
cling Crew, Diane Albino, Anita Engiles and those 
folks who just showed up, rolled up their sleeves 
and went to work. I am also deeply appreciative of 
the outstanding efforts of my co-workers, especially 
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Shane, Shelly and Jeff! This event takes an incred-
ible amount of staff time and effort to accomplish. 
Also, the updated Fair Family .net site is coming 
together and will be ready to go live by the end of 
2016, which is very exciting! Thanks to Caleb Pierce 
and Lauren Russell for their help on that.

Robin: Culture Jam 2016 was truly bittersweet. 
Charlie Murphy, one of the two people who created 
Power of Hope, the camp model we use, passed 
away on the very first day of camp. We knew Char-
lie was sick, and we knew his life was nearing its 
end as we moved into the event. Our lead facilita-
tors, Alan Wong and Rebekka Goldsmith had stud-
ied deeply with Charlie, and a good number of our 
staff members had worked with him. Charlie was 
also a dear friend of Leslie’s. We decided to dedi-
cate our 2016 camp to Charlie and create art in his 
honor. An incredible mural of Charlie was designed 
by one of our newest staffers, Luis Mario Marcial 
Chavira, so that anyone could be part of painting it. 
It was amazing! So we celebrated Charlie with art 
and we celebrated life and art in his honor. He was 
with us, and he will always be with us. He has also 
spread this work all over the world at this point, 
with youth organizations in over 15 countries—so 
he is there too. And as it happens, he’s the one who 
came up with the name Culture Jam.

There are so many people to thanks for making 
Culture Jam happen each year. My co-workers were 
so awesome; we felt totally held by them through-
out the event. Their kindness and attentiveness 
to our needs was a huge gift to us. The site set-up 
went beautifully. Thank you Shane, Shelly and 
Jeff. As always, I have to thank Paul Vorvick and 
the Beaver Dam Builders who come out every year 
before camp starts to help with site set-up. They 
are spectacular. And even Andyman showed up for 
some key pieces, which really warmed my heart; 
it was great to see him back at Culture Jam. I also 
want to thank Bennett Rodgers for his gracious help 
with set-up. Among other tasks I am sure, with his 
friend Scott MacDonald and our volunteer, Drake 
Baker, they saw to it that the Cow Palace, (our 
main community space throughout the event), was 
impeccably and creatively tricked-out so we could 
celebrate throughout the week in style. Help for 
that also came from Jimmy and Jonathan Paull, and 
Drake came back on tear-down day to help youth 
and staff dismantle it, which was a huge help.

We had 55 teens this year and 30 mentor staff. 
We had 28 volunteers coming and going through 
the week to donate their hard work and love to 
the kitchen. Among them were nine guest chefs 
from the larger community, including our very 
own Charlie Ruff. Crystalyn was his sous chef for 
his brunch, which was so much fun! I would like 
to give a special shout out to the two stunning in-
dividuals who lead the kitchen all-week, Kaivailya 
Chotard and Elliot Glaser-Flynn, our food purvey-
or, the incredible Toña Aguilar, and the kitchen’s 
all-week sojourners who we couldn’t have done it 
without: Ian Strauss, Joe DeAngelo, Tori and Dur-
win Hoskins, Emily Park, Annie Butterfield and 
Louise Prevost. Oh! And we were finally blessed 
by visit from Heidi Doscher — for three days! She 
is our OCF Board officer who oversees the admin-
istration of the OCF election process. She baked her 
heart out. It was great.

Thanks also to Jeya Aerenson for bringing beau-
tiful flowers out for our Heart Circle Ceremony, 
and Nikki Scully for donating them. This kind of 
thing may seem small to some, but they are big 
to us. I wish I could name each and every person 
who made Culture Jam come off so beautifully 
this year. Please know how much we appreciate 
you. Together we made something especially rich 
and fulfilling happen for the 55 young people who 
left Culture Jam feeling like a million bucks. Most 
importantly, they left knowing that they each have 
something special to offer the world. I want to thank 
Leslie Scott for bringing this project to the Fair 16 
years ago and having continued on co-directing it 
throughout, and the current Board for continuing to 
support such a powerful and life-giving event that 
will linger in the hearts and memories of the youths 
who attend for the rest of their lives.

Also, there is a PeaceJam Slam day event for 
youth ages 14 to 19 on Saturday, September 24, 
from 9 am to 4 pm, at North Eugene High School. 
This inspiring conference will feature workshops in 
social justice and strategies for creating the change 
you wish to see in your schools and communities. 
Youth will be guided by student mentors from 
the University of Oregon and Flordemayo, former 
member of the 13 Indigenous Grandmothers Coun-
cil. Contact Darren Reilly to sign up: 541-337-6917.

And finally, Flordemayo will give a public talk at 
UO at 7pm, Saturday, September 24, 2016, at Straub 
Hall, University of Oregon, free admission, dona-
tions accepted. Doors open at 6:30 pm.

Committee Reports
Internet Meeting Team (IMT): Indigo said that 

the IMT records, uploads and sends out the Board 
of Directors meeting video and audio recording 
links that are lodged on our YouTube channel. 
We’ve been doing this for over a year. We have been 
talking about the hours and effort that it takes to do 
this. On average, 30 or fewer individuals listen or 
watch these recordings. On the other hand it takes 
our volunteers more than 30 hours of work to get 
this out monthly. I do not have an opinion, but there 
is a growing concern that it is taking too much vol-
unteer time for the viewership that we have. I want 
the Board to know this is where we are at with the 
IMT. We need to look at this and determine if re-
cording the meetings is sustainable. I am concerned 
that it’s taking too much of our volunteer time to 
serve too few. We need to make a determination on 
the continued effort.

Elections: Heidi said she really likes it when 
Board meetings are on site. I’ve been getting things 
ready to mail out the first round of absentee ballots 
next week. The annual meeting notice should be 
sent to voting members soon. The last day to sign 
up as a voting member is September 22. Send an 
email to elections@oregoncountryfair.org  if you 
need to change your address or request an absentee 
ballot.

I removed 267 names from the permanent absen-
tee list because they have not voted for the last four 
years and they should receive a postcard about it 
soon. The OCF Bylaws were changed and now ask 
that voting members vote at least once every three 
years in order to remain on the voting list.

Community Center: Kirk reported that the com-
mittee met in August. The big thing is that the sur-
vey is done and offers good data and background 
for us. Archaeology will be attending our October 
meeting to talk about specifics and the site. We’ll 
be discussing what we need for the Community 
Center SUP.

Radio Station: Dean gave a shout out to the OCF 
Management team. Having its own radio station is 
new to the Fair and it took some work on the part 
of the management team to figure out what we are 
and how we fit in at the Fair. Thank you again for 
your flexibility and genuine kindness to getting us 
a spot at the last minute. We are looking forward to 
building upon the relationships developed.

We recorded the music at the Hoarse Chorale 
stage and rebroadcast that music the same evening. 
The collaborative efforts and professionalism of 
the Hoarse Chorale crew was just incredible. Their 
willingness to give us a feed from the soundboard 
and efforts to mix the perfect sound for our broad-
casts created an incredible synergy for the entire 
weekend. A big thank you to Linda and Laura, 
Ethan, Armando, Neti, Austin, the teen team, just 
unbelievably quality people.

We purchased a new main computer for the sta-
tion and a new automation system. This new sys-
tem was installed and began working two weeks 
ago. Still working on fine tuning. If you listen to the 
station it has improved our sound quality and has 
given us new capabilities that will help the station 
continue to move forward.

I have also passed out a document that may 
look familiar to you. It is our budget projections for 
2016. We tried to be realistic on both the income and 
expenditures. I have added a narrative to explain 
some things that might not be obvious.

Recently, Heather Kent and norma sax sat down 
to see if our two ledgers balanced. This is the first 
time we have had this exchange of information and 
I’m pleased to say we agreed on an amount. They 
also agreed on monthly exchanges of information. 
Last week our two accounts showed a balance of 
$6839.00. That is just a snapshot in time and does 
not account for two separate fund-raisers held last 
weekend: the Veneta Harvest Festival, and the 
Crow Car Show. We sold T-shirts and kettle corn 
at both.

We have applied for a grant and have been told 
that we should hear something in October. The 
award will be used to purchase equipment to build 
a studio. We have some feelers out in the commu-
nity for studio space but until we have the funds to 
purchase the equipment needed, we have decided 

to wait.
Finally, I would like to say that the radio station 

is moving away from a July 1 budget to a calendar-
year budget so we can better align with the Fair. 
At our meeting last week, norma informed me that 
the first budget meeting was coming up in a few 
days. I know our budget does not affect the Fair, 
but the general thinking is that it would be better 
to be aligned.

Member Input
Martha: Oh boy did I have fun at Culture Jam! 

I can give you a firsthand account of what it is like 
to be there in this land of love. The support given 
to Culture Jam through the Fair, Robin, Shane and 
everyone who helps is really more love coming 
back to us, moving around and stirring us up.

Hilary: I was one of the lucky ones at Kris and 
John’s wedding. They stood under an arch in one 
of the new eating areas, gazed into each other’s 
eyes and said this is where they met. It was such a 
moving experience. It was also the transformation 
of the space that we’ve made in the last 15 years.

Laurie: I’m with the Stage Left crew. I’ve gone 
to Cuba three times to make ceramic art with arti-
sans there. Their culture is extraordinary, as is the 
historic opening between our two countries. I want 
to invite Cuban artists to the Oregon Country Fair. 
We are “atrevido” or daring and I want the artists 
to know and experience that. There are several 
artists that could make it to Oregon, one is in New 
Orleans. There are others who are video art journal-
ists and visual artists. I am asking for your support 
and consideration.

Lucy: Live, love, give some, study where we 
come from, Culture Jam tribe and we carry on the 
vibe.

Indigo: I want to say what a gift Culture Jam has 
been to my son. This year was his last year. It has 
transformed him and as he said long ago, “a kid 
like me” was accepted. I would like us as a Board 
to spread this out to have more Culture Jam, more 
weeks, more youth, more transformation.

LT: Both of my daughters are Culture Jam alum-
ni. They have lifetime friends that they still hang 
with.

Kenya: Culture Jam is the world that we want 
to see.

Donations/Secretary Report
Beth of Upstart Crow Studios: Upstart Crow 

Studios was founded in February 2000, working 
in humble, nomadic ways — school gyms, church 
basements, private studios, and retirement com-
munity centers. From that first production, and 
only a handful of students, we have literally grown 
by leaps and bounds each year. Realizing the need 
to find a permanent home for our expanding pro-
gram, we opened the doors of Upstart Crow Stu-
dios School of the Arts in September 2006. Our 
dedicated staff, enthusiastic parent volunteers, lo-
cal community leaders and hardworking Board of 
Directors have generated the energy and support 
to make this dream possible.

The vision of Upstart Crow Studios has always 
been to seek out the everyday child. Children that 
don’t know they have talents and gifts to demon-
strate the power of creative expression.

Patricia of Wordcrafters: With the closure of 
the Young Writers Association (a previous OCF 
grantee), young writers in Lane County had few 
possibilities in or outside of school to explore, learn 
and improve their craft. In response, Wordcrafters 
developed programming for youth under the um-
brella of the national Writers in the Schools (WITS) 
association. We are asking you to support our WITS 
program, with a special focus on the full launch of 
the WITS Writers Residency Series. This Residency 
Series’ work includes residencies at Thurston High 
School and John Serbu Youth Detention Center in 
2016-2017, as well as building partnerships with the 
Bethel and Creswell School Districts to expand the 
series during the 2017-2018 school year.

Andrea of West African Cultural Arts Institute: 
West African Cultural Arts Institute (WACAI) is 
a 501(c)3 nonprofit cultural arts organization co-
founded by Alseny Yansane and Andrea DiPalma 
Yansane that focuses on educational programs 
through the cultural arts of West Africa and chari-
table programs in Guinea, West Africa. Our mission 
is to share the joy and passion of West African cul-
ture through vibrant educational programs focus-
ing on music and dance, advocate for authentic, 
source artists from Guinea, and create charitable 
projects in Guinea that promote artistic, emotional 
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and physical health.
Jon: Is it possible to get the up-to-date dollar 

amount for donations with the Secretary’s Report?
Randy: Certainly, I’ll make that part of my report.

Treasurers’ Report/Budget Items
Hilary: I want to remind coordinators to get their 

reimbursement requests into the office by Septem-
ber 30, 2016. This is the date we use for the interim 
financial report we give at the Annual Meeting. We 
will have a preview for the budget and financial 
planning next month. 2015’s Fair had 52,000 guests 
through the gate giving us $200,000 extra in our 
budget. 2016 will not measure up with 7,000 fewer 
guests. Eric and I will do a full presentation on the 
financial planning meeting next meeting. Eric will 
present the revenue projections and I will give a 
complete report. The number of large projects that 
we have outstanding, the need for project manage-
ment, and prioritization were topics at the financial 
planning meeting. We will be looking at a pause 
on the 64 crew budgets and look at the staffing and 
large infrastructure projects.

Eric: At the financial planning meeting we talked 
about long-range planning. This is in part to deal 
with the large projects and how we might pay for 
those. We also touched on revenue streams and how 
we get grants and ask for donations.

Old Business
Jon moved and Kirk seconded to approve the 

meeting minutes from August 1, 2016, Board meet-
ing. 

Randy: There was one exception with regard to 
Bear’s motion on the permissible date range. Kirk 
was the second not LT. 

Motion passed: 9-0-1; Indigo abstained.

Chewie moved and Indigo seconded to donate 
$1,000 to support the protest and protesters oppos-
ing the Dakota Access pipeline at the Standing 
Rock Indian Reservation in North Dakota.

Chewie: This donation supports one of our found-
ing principles of reverence for the land and supports 
our outreach of cultural diversity and our Seventh 
Generation modeling. I spoke with the Standing 
Rock Sioux tribal outreach water coordinator and 
they’d like us to give $1,000 to the tribe so they can 
allocate it where it is most needed.

Joseph: I say double it and put it on change line 
item. This about the destruction of our planet.

Keith: The more water that gets poisoned, the 
more the price goes up on what’s left.

Judy: If the Board can double it, there is no better 
cause.

Jennifer: I am very much in favor and happy to 
see it’s happening in this meeting. 

Kenya: There is going to be a reservation benefit 
dinner on September 24, 2016, in Cottage Grove 
at the Indigenous Farm. https://www.eventbrite.
com/e/indigenous-farmstanding-rock-north-da-
kota-reservation-benefit-dinner-tickets-27507806590

Cathy: I agree, when the water is contaminated 
it’s gone forever.

Indigo: Chewie, would you consider making this 
donation $3,000?

Chewie: I would.
Indigo: I concur that water is precious for life. 

One of the issues is with oil and every one of us 
drove out here and uses petroleum in various ways. 
We need to protest the pipelines, the tar sands and 
destruction of the Gulf. We need to think about what 
we buy and how we buy it.

Jon: Hilary, is donating directly to the tribal as-
sociation OK with our 501(c)3 status?

Hilary: Yes.
LT: Standing Rock is just one front of the battles 

between living beings represented largely by our in-
digenous peoples all over the world. “This Changes 
Everything,” by Naomi Klein outlines how people 
are standing up to protect their resources and land. 
Whether we are crafters or entertainers or volun-
teers, what unites us with every other living being 
on the planet is water. It is about resource usage, but 
it is also about something more fundamental — the 
structure of our economy and how we organize our 
lives. I don’t get to vote, but this is a little piece of a 
huge thing.

Bear: I don’t feel comfortable with the amount be-
ing ballooned to $3,000. I feel like it takes away from 
giving to causes locally. I will support it, but I would 
support it more if it had not ballooned to $3,000.

Kirk: I am looking at the Board’s change line item 
and we have almost $15,000. We’ve only donated a 
small amount from this line item. Though I’ll not be 

on the Board, the $3,000 number is quite nice. Randy, 
I want to make clear that this motion is attached to 
the change line item. We do have money in this line 
item and we can make other donations next month, 
but this is a powerful one.

Chewie: In addition to this being about the water, 
it is in addition about our resource depletion. Tar 
sands petroleum is a methane issue for our atmo-
sphere. We are making choices and this is clearly a 
very bad choice. This is important.

Jon: The change line item could handle more, 
but in deference to Bear’s concern I’m willing to ask 
that for New Business for next month’s meeting to 
make another donation to the Standing Rock Sioux 
so we can see what other donation requests come to 
us between now and then.

Casey: We throw a killer event and create an 
awesome culture here. We are now part of a larger 
culture of art events that happen all over the place 
where people get together and try to figure out how 
to effect change in their local communities. We are 
staring in the face of the best opportunity for us 
to take action. A couple of years ago in Colorado, 
marijuana was being voted on to be recreational, we 
had a motion to donate $10,000 for the legalization 
of marijuana. We have $15,000 in the Board budget 
to donate to good things. We are in a position to not 
be on the back burner with our donations. I’d like a 
friendly amendment to move this to $5,000.

Chewie: Accepted.
Indigo: Accepted.
Sue: We can make another donation further down 

the line. I remember that last year we had money 
left and we gave it to the Egan Warming Centers 
and it went a long way in our own community to 
keep people safe, warm and alive. I am not trying to 
weigh one against the other — $3,000 I’m good with. 
If we think about this and make another donation 
next month that’s fine.

Jack: When there is good to be done, we certainly 
are not honoring it by doing it in this fashion. The 
best thing to do is see what we want to support in 
the local election, and consider making another do-
nation two months in a row. What we are doing is 
a bidding thing right now and I’m not comfortable 
with dealing with good that way.

Kirk: I am in the same spot with the additional 
aspect that there are other tribes that need the sup-
port. I’d prefer to go back to $3,000.

Chewie: I will move this donation back to the 
$3,000. I hope we come back to this next month.

Indigo: I want them to have as much as we can 
get them. One of the phenomenal things going on 
at Standing Rock is that for the first time in the his-
tory of this continent this many tribes have come 
together in unison. This is unprecedented. We can 
support a motion of the first peoples of this land to 
do something that is awesome. We need to keep it 
going. If we can give them $3,000, $5,000 or $10,000 
to help them do this, this is unbelievable. This has 
never happened. I want them to get as much money 
as they can. If you are all nervous about giving them 
$5,000, let’s give them $3,000. Then, next month let’s 
consider how much more we can give them.

Motion passed: 10-0.

Bear moved Kirk seconded effectively imme-
diately the Oregon Country Fair’s three-day event 
shall begin on the Friday that falls on or between 
July 9 and July 15.

Heidi: There was a petition that will be on the 
ballot to cancel the Fourth of July party.

Michael: Is the motion just directed to next year’s 
Fair?

Bear: The idea of the motion has very little to do 
with the Fourth of July party and a lot to do with 
the conflict between the national holiday and the 
Fair event. The motion is intended to permanently 
change the Fair’s date range by two days. Now the 
date range can begin as early as July 7 or as late as 
Friday, July 13. With this motion, the Fair will never 
be on a Friday after a Fourth of July that is on a 
Monday or a Tuesday.

JonP: There’s another universe of events and fes-
tivals that have evolved around our date. My feeling 
is if we do this, it will throw larger systems than our-
selves out of whack, including performers, patrons 
and volunteers.

Stephanie: We are already getting the question of 
when is the 2017 Fair. We’ve been telling people it is 
July 7, 8, and 9. I feel personally responsible for giv-
ing out wrong information. It is too close to change 
for 2017’s Fair.

Hilary: There are a lot of problems for the Fair 
being so close to the Fourth of July. However, to do 
it this year is a problem. Other festivals have moved 

their festivals around our own. This will be two 
times out of nine years. I support the motion.

Joseph: I can see moving it by one day, but the 
Fair is an early July event. Having it past mid-July 
doesn’t seem right.

Michelle: My family’s been booth holders for four 
generations. I live in Cottage Grove and the other 
event in my life is the Bohemian Mining Days, which 
is the second weekend of July. I will have to choose 
between the Fair or the Mining Days.

Bill: Changing the dates of the long-running Fair 
is disruptive due to people’s yearly schedules.

Paxton: We own a great weekend and I urge the 
Board to not change the dates. The motion is not well 
thought out and we can easily work with the days 
when the Fourth is close to the Fair. 

TJ: The Fourth is an operational and logistical is-
sue when you invite 1,500 people onto the site that 
would not otherwise be there. The last two years 
have been heinous when the Fourth fell near the 
Fair start date.

Wren: I’m speaking in favor of the motion, as 
the medical crew coordinator concerned about the 
impact to the people in the Fair Family. We all get a 
three-day weekend before the event and people will 
be here no matter if there are fireworks or not. Tues-
day before Fair is White Bird’s big meeting and we 
open for the Fair the next day. I am concerned about 
water, toilets and the shortened time Main Camp has 
to get ready for the event. Change is hard, but it is 
for the good of the Fair where Bear is coming from 
with this proposal.

Jain: The Rainbow Gathering will be from July 
1 through 7, 2017. This is a consideration for when 
the Fair is in 2017. If we move the date, many of the 
Gathering will leave and go home, if we do not, they 
will come to the Fair.

Joanna: I am thankful that this motion was 
brought up. The Kitchen Crew does not take a na-
tional holiday, nor does Fair Central. Safety should 
be a part of this discussion. When Quartermaster 
passes the reins to Fair Central, we try to do this at a 
walk. This year with the Fourth so close to the Fair, 
Quartermaster passed the reins to Fair Central at a 
full gallop. This is not optimum and puts people’s 
safety at risk.

Eric: I am opposed to the change. Consistency 
is good and we don’t live in a vacuum. I see some 
Main Stage benefits, but overall it will draw people 
away from us by choosing to go to shows in the 
Portland area. I’ve looked at the comments to the 
Board and most in favor were in favor because it 
was more convenient to them. Those opposed had a 
real-life impact, like vendors that have other places 
to go, other events the same weekend, and musicians 
who’ve already made plans. There are ways to fix the 
Fourth of July through operational challenges. We 
already have a date for 2017 and the bumper stickers 
are on lots of cars already.

Judy: This is not enough notice to the vendors 
who are already making preparations for next year.

Will: A date change like this requires more notice. 
I’d recommend considering it for the future.

Bear: There is a very rich irony for me in the fact 
that I tried to bring this up the August 1, 2016, Board 
meeting and was told it was being rushed through 
prematurely. The objection now is overwhelmingly 
that it is too late. Can’t win for losing. On a personal 
level, I am disappointed and hurt by the huge num-
ber of attacks that I’ve faced on social media. It has 
really questioned my commitment to continue to 
serve on this Board of Directors.

Jon: My first Fair on the Board of Directors was 
in 1981. This was the Board that settled on a perma-
nent date for the Fair. One of the years prior to that 
it was on my birthday in September, then it was in 
June and it moved around. The reasons we settled 
on this weekend was predictability for crafters and 
the entertainers on the festival circuit. The reason 
we made the decision 35 years ago is still a good 
one. I don’t see any way that we should change it 
for next year’s Fair, and if we don’t change if for 
next year, then it will be six years before the dates 
will fall close to the Fourth of July again. This gives 
us time to consult with other festivals. I don’t think 
we have a Fair exceptionalism and everyone else 
has to follow us. I find irony in that we are trying 
to increase the distance between the Fourth of July 
and our three-day event at the same time in our 
official response to objections to our Special Use 
Permit we have stated, and the County staff has 
accepted as fact, that the Fourth of July fireworks 
is part of our three-day event non-conforming use. 
It is or it isn’t, it can’t be both. I think part of the is-
sue is that we have a Fourth of July fireworks and 
the logistical problems it causes. I think we’ve been 
lax in enforcing not coming to the Fair early unless 
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you are working. Operations should start enforcing 
that, although it is not an easy thing to do. I will vote 
against the motion.

Indigo: From the various feedback I’ve gotten, 
there is a big and even split between the crafters that 
want this move and those who don’t want it. As a 
Board member, it is hard to know how to represent 
the crafters. We have plenty of time to get the notice 
out to our family on the date. The stickers that were 
spoken about were not released or sold at the Com-
memorative Sales booth, so we won’t be seeing a lot 
of stickers on cars with the wrong dates. I hear both 
sides and the idea of safety really concerns me. This 
year at Fourth of July, there were no sinks with the 
toilets because there were too many other events that 
were using those services — this is a safety issue. It is 
not about the Fourth of July party, it is about outside 
vendors being able to service us in a safe and healthy 
manner when the Fourth is so close to our event. I 
will support this motion.

LT: It was too late to discuss this last month, so 
there’s no irony in rejecting the move from New 
to Old Business. There were a lot of people who 
would have been affected and had no notice and no 
opportunity to be heard. That is simply not the way 
we need to conduct business. I am sorry if Bear was 
hurt by various comments. I suggest there was a lot 
of hurt going around on both ends to call people 
paranoid because they were concerned about their 
livelihood being impacted—there were a lot of hurt-
ful things being said. Our values need to inform how 
we conduct our business; both in the outer world 
and in our inner world. We should not take the 
Grand Dame position that all other festivals should 
follow what we do.

Casey: Other events switch around their dates, 
but one date they don’t switch to is our date. We 
will not go out of business if we switch to a date of 
another event. Patrons cannot buy a camping pass 
to our event. Some might want to go to other events 
where they can camp and dive into the experience. 
Along the same lines, it has been a work in progress 
repairing and building our relationship with the 
community of Veneta. There are a lot of working 
parts to consider, including the neighbors who run 
their businesses around the Fair. This is big change. 
There are very few concrete things you can say about 
the Oregon Country Fair other than it is on the sec-
ond weekend in July. It would not be hard to set 
policy when the Fourth of July falls during the week 
before the event that we say this is not our top prior-
ity and we have other business to attend to. I have 
heard a lot from operational crews about how safety 
and services are difficult to provide. No one is com-
ing from a place of wrong here. I am not in support 
of this motion. I do want to say to Bear, thank you for 
championing this for groups that need it done and it 
is ghastly that you have received criticisms for doing 
nothing more than being the voice of the people who 
have empowered you to be their voice.

Chewie: I am not supporting this motion. The 
only reasons that I’ve heard that are pertinent are 
those around safety and medical issues. Those are 
disconcerting to me. As to the Fourth of July, I hate 
the Fourth of July. I know that I am not the only one 
that has an issue with explosions. If anyone attacked 
you, Bear, for doing this, that is wrong. No one on 
the Board does things out of personal gain.

Justin: If we’d voted last month, I’d have voted 
for this motion. I’ve had a long time to take in input, 
weighed the pros and the cons, began to understand 
the operational challenges that I believe we can rise 
to. The possible cause and effect at this date to the 
outside camp areas that are a part of our returning 
clientele will be damaging. Part of the operational 
challenges that we bumped up against last year 
was exacerbated by the Olympic Trials in terms of 
resources. I came in here to support the operational 
teams and crews. If the motion doesn’t pass tonight, 
I will be in support of no Fourth of July party. I will 
also be a supporter of the saved treasure for this par-
ty and putting it up against the costs we will incur 
being on the land earlier. I won’t support the motion.

Sue: Facebook is horrible. I saw some of the stuff 
that was said of Bear and what they said about each 
other when they disagreed. I want to say, “Dear 
Family, we are a family, knock it off!” While I un-
derstand the operational aspect of this, moving the 
date will have a harder effect on neighboring com-
munities. I am not worried that other events will 
take away from our gate. Some of the smaller events 
could be devastated. I don’t want to move the date 
around to cause inadvertent harm to other long-term 
events and traditions. I can’t support it.

Bear: Martha, there are four no votes, I will 
withdraw the motion.

Indigo moved and LT seconded for the OCF to 
partner with Whole Earth Nature School (WENS), 
a local Eugene 501(c)3 organization, to offer a one-
year pilot program for pre-Fair youth ages 9 to 12 
during the four weekends of June 2017. After the 
pilot year, the program will be reviewed to deter-
mine its continuation.

Indigo: WENS is a nature camp that runs in the 
Eugene area and does spring, summer and after-
school camps. They teach children to love nature, 
identify plants and build skills around it. Currently, 
there is pre-Fair childcare offered for the younger 
children and for the teens. The tweens are a de-
mographic that has very different needs from the 
younger ones and the teens. This program will uti-
lize our vast natural property, teaching valuable 
nature skills and instilling love and reverence for 
the land for an age group whose needs are not cur-
rently being met by the OCF. WENS has given us 
a proposal. I went to them looking for a solution 
for our tweens. I propose we partner with WENS 
and they bring three of their trained, vetted, state-
certified teachers to work with that age group. They 
will get some trade and some money. The money 
would come from a budget line item determined by 
the treasurer or the Budget committee. It is recog-
nized and acknowledged that during the month of 
June, the OCF is a working site and we, in general, 
discourage children from being on site while their 
parents are volunteering. However, what is also true 
is that there are many parents who are unable to do 
what they do for the OCF if they cannot bring their 
children. Because of this, there are many youth in the 
9- to 12-year-old range who are wandering the site 
during the pre-Fair weekends who would greatly 
benefit from this program. Teaching our children 
to love the land now will ensure that they will help 
care for it when they are older. This is an investment 
in our future.

Jen-Lin: I would like to see it go through budget 
process as part of Main Camp. Also, could there be 
some parental contribution?

Tye: I would have been in this age group when I 
first came to the Fair. I was in Recycling and became 
an adult in far too many ways. This is a small invest-
ment for having the tweens active in a focused form.

Dean: My daughter came up in the Fair and was 
a teen worker, but there was a gap in between. I sup-
port this motion. It is for our kids.

Eric: From the Treasurer’s point of view, there is 
a process of fitting it into the budget. I really like the 
idea of finding a place for the tweens. One concern is 
that the proposal only serves 15 people the first year. 
I am also concerned for what we do for parity for the 
other child care. This is a full day and the other child 
care is limited to four hours.

JonP: I’m supportive of the motion. Money is not 
the issue, parity is.

Ann: My tweens could work with us. We were on 
crew where they could learn the skills. During pre-
Fair I’ve been approached by parents of tweens and 
I’ve taken them for nature walks. I am concerned 
about parity.

Tina: I’ve been coming since I was 9. I think this 
is good idea, but we have many educators that we 
should be able to set up on the weekends with Ar-
chaeology, Fire Crew, and wildlife a way to teach 
our youth.

Robin: I notice that they are a 501(c)3. Perhaps we 
could make a donation to get to parity.

Jon: I just saw this proposal. I wish we had more 
time to review. I am supportive in principle. One of 
my concerns is insurance and how this relates to the 
Fair’s insurance and who is liable. There are eight 
days to have 15 kids at each session. How does this 
get split up? Is it first-come, first-served? How is 
it advertised? Is it only eligible for volunteers for 
pre-Fair? Crafts booth people too? Does it have to 
be on Fair property? How about one parking pass 
for the three instructors? We have existing folks that 
do sustainability like wildlife, VegManECs and Ar-
chaeology who should be involved. I’d like to table 
it tonight.

Chewie: My daughter has always worked with 
me. I’ve taken kids from various schools to the Fair 
on nature walks. We’ve done this. My concern is the 
parity and that there are people in the Fair who can 
do it. I’m supportive of the tweens, but we should 
be slow and methodical about it.

Kirk: Congratulation Indigo. I believe you have 
wrangled a pretty good deal. I do think the need is 
there. I like the one-year mode with review. For this 
amount of money, it is more than worth it.

Justin: Indigo thank you! This is an amazing bang 
for the buck. It falls in line with the durables project 
This is what we are about. The price is a bargain 
for our kids. Let’s imprint the love of nature in our 

children and let them carry it out in the world. We 
will figure it out; let’s get started.

Indigo: In terms of equity, I talked to Loretta in 
Quartermaster. They allocate 11 passes, they spend 
$300 on supplies and feed all volunteers three meals 
a day. Culture Jam has a $43,550 budget. Teen crew 
gets $12,578 in their budget. During Fair, Child Care 
gets $10,138. In terms of equity, $1,800 with a little 
bit of trade. I do not think we are out of proportion 
for supporting our youth. My idea is for the partner-
ing to be approved so that we can go through the 
Budget Committee process. The Board’s job is not 
to operationalize things; we make policy. We can 
refine this. WEN has insurance and it would cover 
their people. Having it off site negates the beauty of 
446 acres that we have. It would not be 15 kids for 
eight days; it would be a system to sign up for next 
day. There is an adult-to-child ratio that must be met. 
All WEN people have state certifications. All have to 
be background checked. The 9- to 12-year-olds need 
little jobs, but stamina and attention is lacking.

This is a one-year trial for not much money.
Lucy: I have concern about operating a kid camp 

in the midst of a construction site. I understand there 
is a need for child care. Operationally it doesn’t sit 
well with me. There are lots of details to be worked 
out.

LT: I am moving further into favor of this. We 
can work out the things we’re being asked to do. It 
addresses an issue that already exists. The kids are 
already here.

Jack: We are at crossroads on how we deal with 
the number of people onsite. In that regard, I am 
going to look at this as one of the last opportunities 
to wholeheartedly get behind the motion to encour-
age that. I didn’t bring my kids to pre-Fair. I was 
trying to set an example. This would taste better if it 
didn’t feel outsourced. I think it should be a crew. If 
we are to give passes away, I’d rather give them to 
people who have been participating in the Fair. We 
are going down a road to make harder decisions on 
the numbers. I’ve always been for more. I am slowly 
coming around to the fact that maybe we have to 
figure out a Fair way to do less. I’m going to vote 
for this.

Motion passed: 7-1-2; Lucy and Jon opposed; 
Sue abstained.

Sue moved and Jon seconded to appoint Tye 
Hewitt as Recycling co-coordinator.

Motion passed: 10-0.

November Board meeting date motion: Tabled 
to October.

President’s Peace
Jack: Please participate and encourage as many 

people that you can to vote for the general election 
as well as the Board of Directors of the Fair. This 
election looks like the most critical election in my 
lifetime. My heart goes out to Diane. I have a hard 
time expressing this. Diane, I love you.

Draft Agenda for October  
Board of Directors Meeting

Old Business: 

Appoint Benn Rogers and Steve Gorham to Bud-
get Committee (Hilary)

Ballot measure contributions (Jon)
November Board meeting date motion (Jon)
Appoint Indigo to Financial Planning Committee 

(Kirk)
Revenue Projection presentation (Hilary)
Donate more money to Standing Rock Sioux to 

oppose the Dakota Access pipeline (Jon)
Name Stephanie Talbott to credit card account

Sponsored Consent Calendar items:

Eugene Peace Choir $1,000 (Jon)
Trauma Healing Project $1,000 (Indigo)

NOTICE
After the Board meeting ended, 
Bear Wilner-Nugent submitted 
his resignation from the Board. 
His seat will be filled in the up-
coming election.


